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CITY OF SANTA BARBARA


ORDINANCE COMMITTEE AGENDA REPORT

AGENDA DATE:
December 17, 2013
TO:
Ordinance Committee
FROM:
Planning Division, Community Development Department 

SUBJECT:
Single Family Design Board Quorum Amendment To Santa Barbara Municipal Code Section 22.69.010.C
RECOMMENDATION:
That the Ordinance Committee consider amending the Single Family Design Board conduct of meeting requirements to change the quorum standard to allow one licensed architect instead of two in establishing the minimum required four member quorum.

DISCUSSION:
Since being formed in 2007, the Single Family Design Board (SFDB) has been composed of seven members appointed by City Council.   The composition of the Board requires two members to be licensed architects, one member to be a licensed landscape architect, three members who possess professional qualifications in fields related to architecture, landscaping or building design, and one member  appointed from the public at large.  The SFDB was created by City Council with its Board membership and composition originally intended to mimic that of the Architectural Board of Review (ABR).   Due to a possible oversight, the ordinance quorum provisions for the number of licensed architects do not match.  The SFDB quorum requirement outlined in SBMC 22.69.010.C is that two members be either a licensed architect or landscape architect.  SBMC Section 22.68.010.C of the ABR ordinance only requires one member of the 4 member quorum to be a licensed architect.  

Over the past two years, there have been several instances where SFDB meetings were cancelled due to the loss of a required quorum.  The minimum two licensed architect quorum requirement was not achieved due a combination of the following reasons:

1. The number of licensed architects currently appointed on the SFDB ( four of the seven members are currently unlicensed) 

2. The possibility that two of the three licensed members would not be able to attend a meeting due to scheduled vacations or absences
3. The possibility that some of the current practicing licensed architects would need to step down on items where there is a conflict of interest. 

Staff is recommending that the SFDB quorum standard be amended to match that of the ABR (see Ordinance Draft, Attachment 1).   The SFDB Meeting Procedures would also be updated to reflect this minor quorum change. 

The SFDB reviews projects in an excellent manner partly due to the wide range of experience and professional qualifications of the all the board members.  The two week cycle between meetings, however, makes it more critical that meetings not be cancelled.  Rescheduling of special SFDB meetings is not desirable and sometimes is not possible given conflicts with other meetings or commitments by advisory board members.   

Planning staff and the SFDB support the ordinance amendment and believe that the change will prevent the possibility of future SFDB meeting cancellations due to a loss of quorum (see Attachment 2).   The minimum four member quorum remains in effect which still allows for good decisions to be made by the remaining majority of board members.   The change is expected to provide for better customer service for applicants and prevent delays in review of projects.   

ATTACHMENTS:
1. 
 IF <> "" "ATTACHMENTS:    " "" 

 MERGEFIELD Attachment1 
Ordinance Draft 


2. 
SFDB Minutes dated 11/4/2013
PREPARED BY:
Jaime Limón, Design Review Supervisor

SUBMITTED BY:
Paul Casey, Community Development Director

APPROVED BY:
City Administrator's Office  
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